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were discharged from the Navy for misconduct with an Other than Honorable (OTH) 
characterization of service and assigned an RE- 4 reentry code. 
 
You previously submitted an application to the Navy Discharge Review Board and were denied 
relief on 4 April 2021. 
 
In your petition, you claim that you incurred depression due to personal stressors during your 
military service, including an abusive relationship, which contributed to your misconduct.  As 
part of the Board review process, the BCNR Physician Advisor who is a licensed clinical 
psychologist (Ph.D.), reviewed your contentions and the available records and issued an AO 
dated 20 June 2023.  The Ph.D. noted in pertinent part:  
 

There is no evidence that she was diagnosed with a mental health condition in 
military service, or that she exhibited any psychological symptoms or behavioral 
changes indicative of a diagnosable mental health condition. She has provided no 
medical evidence in support of her claims and her statements are not consistent. 
Unfortunately, available records are not sufficiently detailed to establish clinical 
symptoms in service or provide a nexus with her misconduct. Additional records 
(e.g., post-service mental health records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, 
symptoms, and their specific link to her misconduct) may aid in rendering an 
alternate opinion. 
 

The Ph.D. concluded, “it is my clinical opinion there is insufficient evidence of a diagnosis of a 
mental health condition that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence 
to attribute her misconduct to a mental health condition.”   
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating and/or extenuating factors to determine 
whether the interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, 
and Wilkie Memos.  These included, but were not limited to: (a) your desire to upgrade your 
characterization of service, (b) your contention that you were struggling with undiagnosed 
mental health issues, and (c) the impact of your mental health concerns on your conduct.  For 
purposes of clemency and equity consideration, the Board noted that you provided a personal 
statement and character letters.    
 
After thorough review, the Board concluded the potentially mitigating factors were insufficient 
to warrant relief.  In accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie Memos, the Board gave 
liberal and special consideration to your record of service, your clemency arguments, your 
contentions about undiagnosed mental health issues, and the possible adverse impact on your 
service.  Specifically, the Board determined that your misconduct, as evidenced by your civilian 
conviction and admission to NCIS, outweighed these mitigating factors.  The Board considered 
the seriousness of your misconduct and the fact that it involved a drug offense and assault.  
Further, the Board also considered the likely negative impact your conduct had on the good order 
and discipline of your command.  The Board determined that such misconduct is contrary to the 
Navy core values and policy, renders such Sailor unfit for duty, and poses an unnecessary risk to 
the safety of fellow shipmates.   
 






